
Dukes County Commissioners

Minutes

Tuesday, September 5, 2017
4:00 p.m.

Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA

Dukes County Commissioners (DCC):  David Holway – Chair, Gretchen Tucker Underwood – Vice Chair, Leon Brathwaite, Christine Todd, Bob Zeltzer and **John Alley

**Arrived late 

County Staff Present: Martina Thornton – County Manager, Connie Andrade – Asst. to County Manager, Noreen Mavro Flanders – County Treasurer , Paulo DeOliveira – Register of Deeds, Ann Metcalf – Asst. Treasurer                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                 

Others:  Joanie Ames – MVTV, Anne  Crook – Martha’s Vineyard Airport Manager  
David called the Public Meeting to order at 4:00PM.

Minutes:

Gretchen/Leon made a motion to approve the minutes of August 2, 2017 as presented. So voted. David yes, Gretchen yes, Leon yes, Bob yes and Christine abstains. Motion carries. 
Children’s Cove Memorandum of Understanding (MOU):

Martina reviewed the proposed MOU with the DCC. Martina said Barnstable County has historically run the Children’s Cove program and has expended those services to Dukes County. This MOU would ratify our relationship and continue to supply our residents with the services they provide. A discussion was held. Leon asked if there is any liability for the County. Martina said no. 
Leon/Christine made a motion to allow the County Manager to sign the Children’s Cove Memorandum of Understanding.  So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.     
FY2017 Carryovers:

Martina said the full carryover list is not yet available. She said she would like to request a carryover for the fire prevention installation as not all the bills have been paid. Martina delayed payment because she is waiting for final approval from the Building Inspector and Fire Inspector. 
Gretchen/Christine made a motion to approve the carryover for $20,000.00 from FY2017 Courthouse Maintenance and Repairs to FY2018 Courthouse Maintenance and Repairs to pay the final bill for the fire prevention installation. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

FY2018 Capital Improvement Budget/Capital Improvement Fund Report:

Martina reviewed the proposed Capital Improvement Budget (see file). She said prior to implementation of any capital improvement budgets the County must have a public hearing, after which the Dukes County Advisory Board (CAB) will have the final approval. Martina said the CAB agreed at their last meeting to have a $50k Capital Improvement Budget for the courthouse.  The CAB has softly committed to the repair of the lift and replacement of the handicapped ramp. The proposed Capital Improvement Budget is a full list of what Martina would like to repair at the courthouse. Martina said she will submit a request to the Edgartown Community Preservation Committee (CPC) to fund the 13% difference because 87% of the project is reimbursable by the State. 

Review of Administrative Code, Budget Policies – Discussion: 

Martina said the Capital Improvement Fund balance is $135,333.95.  The projects that have already been approved are the windows at the Vineyard Health Care Access building for $3,650.00 and the Courthouse air conditioning for $50,000.00 that leaves a remaining balance of $81,683.95 for our use. She also said that while finalizing the window projects, the State reimbursements and CPC funds, it was realized that when the County we received some insurance money and state money for the roof repair, afterwards there was approx. $15K left. Martina would like to use that money for other capital improvements at the courthouse and recommended the DCC add those monies to the Capital Improvement Fund balance of $81K. Martina reviewed the Administrative Code budget process timelines. The County budget is due to the County Manager from the department heads by October 1st. Prior to November 1st the DCC should have a public meeting to approve the proposed budget for the following fiscal year and then recommend the budget to the CAB. The CAB will need to take action including a public hearing before April 2nd.  The timeline in the Administrative Code does not follow the Mass General Laws, Chapter 28. The County should revise accordingly. Martina said she will bring an FY2019 draft budget to the next DCC meeting and will require all department heads including the airport to submit their proposed budgets each year by Oct. 1st. Martina recommended the DCC have a subcommittee to review the current administrative code and submit updates. A discussion was held. David asked Martina to send an email to all DCC to see if anyone is interested in reviewing the current codes and suggest changes. David also said he would like to see how all County employee salaries are paid, whether they are paid by grants or not as some employees are not listed in the budget because they are paid from different funding sources; anyone getting a paycheck from the County should be listed in the budget along with the source of their funding revenue. Martina said she would like to move the Parking Clerk out of the County’s operating budget and create a separate budget for that program as it should be self-funding. In FY17, the County is showing a loss of revenue for approx. $28K and that loss is being paid by the County. The DCC would like to separate funding sources and possibly establish a stabilization fund to ensure the County always receives the best bond rating. The County would not be able to spend the funds without the CAB’s approval.      
Substance Use Disorder Prevention – Update:
Christine gave the DCC an update on the substance abuse coalition. There will be an additional 15 recovery coaches trained. The Learn to Cope session is scheduled for Sept. 15th at 6:30pm at the West Tisbury library. The following Wednesday is the start of weekly meetings at the Martha’s Vineyard Hospital in the Community Room. Christine also said that she was asked by the Massachusetts Attorney General to be on a state substance abuse subcommittee. A discussion was held. Martina said Martha’s Vineyard Community Service opened an advanced care for instance response including suicide prevention. She also said the Island Health Clinic is funding a position for public education of substance abuse disorder person and position will be full-time. 
Manager’s Report:

State Beach: 
· The County received a $30K grant for State Beach from the Department of Conservation and Recreation (DCR) to maintain the beach. A private donor recently made a large donation to the Friends of Sengekontacket (FOS). Those funds will be utilized to plan for beach cleanup for the summer months.  FOS is developing a plan regarding expenditures of those monies.   
· Martina would like to discuss hiring someone to be a Ranger to patrol the beach next year because the Sheriff’s office was not able respond as quick as the County would like and the Ranger could enforce the beach rules more efficiently.  
· The cost of installing permanent porta potties on the beaches will be approx. $35K a year. The trailer porta potties would cost hundreds of thousands of dollars because the companies would have to purchase the vehicles, the conservation commission would have to approve them and they would need running water and a generator.  A discussion was held. David said the County should have a discussion with Edgartown, Oak Bluffs and the CAB to ask if they would like the porta potties installed.
Homeless Prevention:

· The Housing Assistance Corporation (HAC) has extended the HUD grant money to house 5 units for the chronically homeless people. The County is still trying to find a suitable house to rent. 
· HAC has changed the job description for the part time position on Martha’s Vineyard. Martina would like to discuss having our Assoc. Commissioner for Homelessness possibly be hired to do parts and pieces of her last position. A discussion was held. Leon said as a volunteer she cannot collect a salary. Martina said she would look research the issue. 
Medical Emergency Transportation Funding: 
· The County has lost the Medical Emergency Transportation funding from the State because of budget cuts. The fund was administered thru Martha’s Vineyard Community Services (MVCS). Last year, they expended close to $60K for assistance. 
Norton Point Beach Stickers Update:  
· Martina spoke to Chris Kennedy from the Trustees of the Reservation (TTOR) and asked that the discounted stickers for County employees be stopped immediately. She also asked the few county employees that received the discount to pay the full price for the sticker they received for this year. Martina sent a letter to TTOR stating they may still give discounted stickers to others, but those discounts should not affect the money the County receives from them each year. 
Old Business:

Bob Zeltzer read Tristan Isreal’s letter into the record (see file). 

John/Christine made a motion to adjourn. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries

DCC public hearing meeting was adjourned at 5:00PM
Certified by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the Official Records:

· Agenda
· Letter from Tristan Israel to the DCC
· Fund 610 Capital Improvement Fund

· Fund 304 Courthouse Roof Repair Fund

· FY2018 Dukes County Capital Improvement Budget

· Children’s Cove MOU  
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